
Faculty Senate Minutes

September 11, 2003

The Roane State Community College Faculty Senate met September 11, 2003 in room 0-106 at the Roane County campus with Robert Alfonso, Faculty Senate President, presiding. With 11 members and four officers in attendance, Senate lacked the simple majority required to take official votes.
The following attended:

	Officers:

· Robert Alfonso, president

· Richard Baskin, vice-president

· Robert Benson, secretary

· Pat Brown, past president

Business and Technology:

· David Puckett

· Pat Wurth

Humanities:

· Curtis Currie

· Peggy Hilliard

· Bryan Wilkerson

Library:

· Laura Vaughn


	Math/Science:

· Pat Bailey

· Jeff Sexton

· Pam Siergiej

Social & Behavioral Sciences:

· Bill Schramm

· Stella Gomezdelcampo (alternate)

Guests

· Tim Carroll

· Chris Pankratz

· Peter Souza


Item 2: Tim Carroll and general technology security concerns
Tim Carroll, director of information technology, offered a brief presentation entitled “IT Update”. While security was not the sole purpose of his presentation, he offered to answer any general technology security concerns senators posed.

Tim offered the following list of current technology initiatives:

· Update network backbone – will foster faster desktop access and increase speed of large file transfers

· Implement single logon for student access to network and Campus Pipeline so students only have to remember one username and password

· Tim and staff and are working with CTAT to bring WebCT under this same logon but currently are unable to do so.

· Institute electronic payment gateway to allow for online payment of fees. An upcoming feature will allow payment by electronic check.

· Expansion of technology access fee (TAF) has been approved which should generate $1.1 million this year and next for technology projects. The technology committee is starting to look at TAF projects now. Tim welcomes suggestions early in the semester to help the committee “knock out [decisions] by Christmas time.”

· Providing remote support from computer Help desk has reduced IT staff travel time to deal with many common computer problems.
· Other projects for the future:

· Browser-based self-service help desk using sophisticated “intelligence” system to answer common computing questions, submit work orders and track status of work orders
· ePrint (Fall 2003) to help move away from green bar paper printouts; ePrint will allow electronic review of green bar reports in a variety of formats. This should save RSCC about $15 thousand in paper costs each year.
· eForms and workflow management will allow various administrative forms to be routed and tracked electronically.

· Enterprise Resource Planning (ERP) involves development of a relational database to improve information access in SIS, HRS, FRS and other related systems. One advantage of a relational database model is the move away from batch processing of jobs toward “real-time” updates.

· Change in SIS naming convention – SIS currently uses a 3-digit code to indicate campus location where specific courses are taught. This 3-digit scheme doesn’t work well with web, video and IDEA room classes. Looking toward implementation in Fall 2003.

· Voice over Internet protocol will allow for phones plugged directly into network ports so employees can always have their office phone with them on whichever campus they are.
· Explore electronic portfolios for students – technology pioneered at K-12 level to build a body of student work that moves through the grades with the student
· Moving toward wireless access across campus – about 1 year away, but lots of security issues to address

· Other initiatives: Handheld portable document assistants (PDA) in classrooms; voice recognition software; 24x7 service; cyber café; collaborative learning support; virtual advising center

Stella Gomezdelcampo asked for guidance in knowing how to decide whether to call the Help desk or CTAT for technology assistance. Tim noted that all stand-alone media stations are supported by CTAT. All technology tied into the RSCC network, such as the LINKS system, are supported by the Information Technology department. Any calls to the Help desk will be referred to the correct department for assistance.

Peggy Hilliard expressed concern that someone has been using her office computer without her knowledge or permission in the early morning hours before she arrived. The unknown user logged in using the Learning Center network profile (lcuser). Peter Souza will investigate the possibility of a “remote user event”, though Peggy suspects someone was physically in her office. Tim mentioned that the newer Dell computers have a power-saver timer feature which will allow them to boot up automatically which may create the appearance of someone having been there. He offered a variety of possibilities to lock out unauthorized users when out of the office. Tim’s suggestions included purchase of a USB device with a lock function (costs about $30). Peter indicated that specific user profiles can be allowed or disallowed on specific computers. Anyone concerned about similar security issues can contact the Help desk for assistance.
Bill Schramm asked if downloads should take equal amounts of time in Oak Ridge and Harriman. Peter Souza indicated that the network backbone upgrade dramatically improves download time within a campus. However, downloads involving computers between campuses or outside the college may encounter speed limitations based on external factors.


The Senate thanked Tim, Peter and Chris for their information. Tim invites any faculty feedback and suggestions on these or other technology initiatives.
Item 3: Academic and Curriculum Council election
Concern was expressed about our inability to elect Academic and Curriculum Council representatives until clarified that all representatives are appointed rather than elected.

The following senators were appointed to represent their respective divisions: Robert Alfonso (Humanities); Pat Brown (Math/Science); Bill Schramm (Social Science); and Pat Wurth (Business and Technology). Becky Brunton, director of library services, serves on the council from the library. An appointment will be made from the Health Sciences/Nursing division as no senators were available.
Item 3b: Appointment of Faculty Senate Parliamentarian
Don Windham was appointed in absentia to serve as Faculty Senate Parliamentarian.

Item 4: Adjunct faculty contracts check-list tracking transcripts and syllabi submission
Richard Baskin relayed information from Dr. King regarding the plan to ensure that adjunct faculty submit official transcripts and course syllabi, both of which are SACS requirements. The plan states that a checklist will be attached to all adjunct contracts. Adjunct faculty members will not receive payment until all required items are submitted to his/her department.
Item 5: Grade appeal process proposal
Dr. King has requested feedback about instituting a cut-off time by which students may initiate grade appeals. Dean Larry Bouldin has proposed a deadline of 45 days from the end of the semester for students to initiate grade appeals. This proposal is intended to prevent students from appealing grades years after the fact. There are no concrete grade appeal guidelines currently in place.

Jeff Sexton asked how a student currently initiates the appeal process. What constitutes initiation – verbal complaint or some more formal document? Jeff also wondered how long assignments should be held in files.
General inquires were made about the specific reasons leading to a 45 day recommendation rather than 90 days or longer. Some senators indicated a willingness to consider a longer time window for student appeals “to err on the side of caution”. Senators agreed that some kind of “reasonable time” needs to be established.

Dr. King wants Senate feedback as soon as possible so policy can be established and published in the catalog. No endorsements or recommendations were made by Senate due to lack of majority.
Richard Baskin will follow up with Dr. King regarding appeal process questions, specific reasoning for 45-day timeline and duration assignments need to be held in files.

Item 6: TBR Promotion and Tenure policy change proposals
Dr. King has requested feedback from Faculty Senate concerning proposed changes to the TBR promotion and tenure policies no later than September 19. Since Senate did not have a majority present, no specific endorsements or recommendations were made. There was, however, much discussion.

Specific concerns raised included the following:

· Proposal that temporary and term appointments cannot be changed to tenure track appointments

· Several senators felt that this might unduly restrict the flexibility of RSCC hiring practices; a few in the room noted that under these rules they might not have been employed. More specifically, a senator originally hired under a term contract noted that he would not have accepted employment at RSCC without assurances that the term appointment would become a full-time, tenure-track position.
· Other Senators expressed concern that this restriction might led to increased long-term hiring of temporary and term appointments throughout TBR as a cost-saving measure since they cannot be changed to tenure-track position

· Stronger emphasis has been placed upon research and publication in consideration of tenure and promotion candidates.

· Concern expressed over the appropriate nature and depth of research at the community college level

· Are priorities changing from classroom teaching to research and publication? If so, will community colleges be afforded the same structures in place at universities – i.e. Reduced course loads, teaching assistants, etc.?

· To what extent are expectations of publication at community colleges different from those at universities?

· Both tenure and promotion policy drafts reference TBR recognition of terminal degrees. Clarification was requested regarding what constitutes a terminal degree. Has TBR already established such a list? If so, it might be referenced or directly inserted into the text of these proposals. It was suggested that any adopted declaration of terminal degrees should build upon relevant guidelines provided by SACS.
· Regarding probationary employment, concern was raised over the following wording: “Allow faculty under certain circumstances to apply for tenure at the end of three years.” Clarification requested regarding what these circumstances might be.

· Faculty members are given only one opportunity to apply for and receive tenure.
· To whom do these new guidelines apply? Are currently employed, tenure-track faculty to be considered for promotion and tenure under existing policy or will everyone be reviewed under the new policies once they are implemented?

· Many voiced concerns over vague and contradictory wording in sections of these documents.

Since Senate lacked a majority and few faculty members have fully reviewed the documents directly, Richard Baskin noted there would be little time to establish an official Senate committee to collect, collate and report faculty concerns with these proposals.
Robert Alfonso agreed to send an email to all senators asking that all feedback be sent directly to him via email no later than Monday, September 15. This deadline will help him collect, collate and fashion a report to give Dr. King by September 19.


Item 7: Discussion of new/revised RSCC policies: Memorial Fund, Use of Campus Property and Facilities, Campus Bulletin Boards
A brief discussion of the campus bulletin board policy recalled earlier questions about the process for approval of campus bulletin board postings. The proposed policy places approval authority with “the Dean of Student Services and Multicultural Affairs (Roane County), Dean of the Oak Ridge Campus or site directors at their respective campuses. No indication is given of how authorized personnel will decide what gets posted or how the appeal decisions will be made.

Robert Benson expressed reservation to the phrase “campus tranquility” as a condition for removal of bulletin board postings. Discussion was made as to what might constitute “campus tranquility” or the disruption thereof. One senator suggested “campus civility” as alternative language. Another senator stated that any language adopted as an alternative to both "campus tranquility" and "campus civility" should say something to the effect that postings could not violate "federal, state or local laws".  There was also a general observation that terms such as "campus tranquility" and "campus civility" are not legally defined and might well be legally indefensible if such a policy were challenged.  If such terms are used they should, at a minimum, be put through a legal review by the school BEFORE a policy is implemented. No specific endorsements or recommendations were made since Senate lacked the necessary majority.
A brief discussion of the memorial fund administration policy affirmed general appreciation for the continued existence of the fund. Senators noted the exclusion of parents as being covered by memorial fund donations. This change is likely due to the lack of adequate donations. If funds become available in the future, several senators expressed an interest in having parents reinstated as being covered by memorial fund donations.
Pat Brown encouraged all faculty members to donate to the memorial fund.
Item 8: RODP evaluations as a model for RSCC distance education evaluations
Item not discussed due to lack of time.

Item 9: Home office hours for web classes

Item not discussed due to lack of time.
Item 10: College committees policy

Item not discussed due to lack of time.
Item 11: Benroth Award – should it carry weight if you’ve made it the top more than three times?

Item not discussed due to lack of time.
Item 12: Graduation issues

Item not discussed due to lack of time.
Item 13: Schedule Future meetings

Robert Alfonso expressed concern that so many senators were absent. He will try to determine a time for future meetings when more senators can attend.
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